From the National Commissioner’s Tent

A letter from Sam Elsworth, National Commissioner 
This letter appears in the January 2001 edition of The Leader Magazine.
What place does the uniform have in Scouting programs? Is it something to be worn during any and all Scouting activities, only for weekly meetings, or simply for ceremonial purposes? 

Scouts Canada’s membership continues to decline by about 5 percent per year. Here’s one of the significant causes, based on an extensive survey and focus group feedback: the public views us as irrelevant and out-of-step with today’s society. Our uniform is one of the main reasons behind this poor image. 

Our 1998 Angus Reid (now Ipsos-Reid) member satisfaction study raised a red flag about our uniform. While Scouting scored extremely high general satisfaction marks (in the high 90 percent range), only 65 percent of all MEMBERS surveyed said they liked our uniforms. Among members who were planning to leave Scouting, that number plummeted to 22 percent. 

A general public survey confirmed that our uniform is a barrier to membership; it prevents people (particularly Scout, Venturer and Rover age) from considering Scouting. Research also showed that our uniform plays a huge role in the public view that Scouting is irrelevant and old-fashioned. 

National Youth Committee Work
To further explore the role of uniforms in Scouting, the National Youth Committee (assisted by Ipsos-Reid), conducted focus groups across Canada with Scouts, Venturers, Rovers, and teens who were not involved in Scouting. (A focus group involves gathering a number of peers for a group discussion to solicit opinions on a particular issue.) 

The Youth Committee and Ipsos-Reid presented the focus group results at Forum 2000, a July 2000 gathering of over 100 youth members from across Canada. (See the December Leader for details about the conference.) The results and discussions of Forum 2000 delegates further confirmed findings of earlier research, and also offered ideas and solutions to the problem. The focus groups included these general conclusions: 

· Most people (members and non-members) agreed that our current uniform is impractical and irrelevant for outdoor activities and regular weekly meetings. 

· Most agreed that the uniform does have a place during ceremonial occasions. 

· Most agreed that the uniform is a barrier that prevents Scouting from attracting new members. 

· Most members agreed that they only wear the uniform at Scouting events with other Scouting members. 

Let’s Be Flexible
What do these results mean for the future of our uniform? It means our youth members (particularly Scouts, Venturers and Rovers) should wear clothing they feel is appropriate, functional and comfortable for the Scouting activity in which they are participating. The uniform is not an absolute necessity for the average weekly meeting, and is not appropriate for most camps, canoe trips and other outdoor activities. (See the October Leader, pp. 32-33 for advice on proper outdoor wear.) 

However, the focus group results did suggest the current uniform is very appropriate and important for formal ceremonial occasions, awards ceremonies and investitures. Examples might include Scout-Guide Week celebrations, Remembrance Day ceremonies, Swimming-Up ceremonies, and many other events. 

Because these are very important events in Scouting’s programs, and our uniform plays a relevant and vital role in these ceremonial occasions, Scouts Canada is not planning any changes to our current uniform. 

Ask your youth members what they feel is appropriate wear for weekly meetings and activities. They might decide to wear only the neckerchief (Scouting’s international uniform symbol) to weekly meetings. Or they might feel it’s important to wear the full uniform to one meeting a month, depending on your group’s activities and schedule. The important thing is to consult your youth members honestly and openly, and then act on their wishes. 

Forward Thinkers
Our present uniform still plays an important role in Scouting, particularly when we celebrate and recognize the tremendous achievements of our members. But as a youth organization, we need to listen to what young people are saying and be flexible to better meet their needs and fulfill Scouting’s Mission. 

A 14-year-old Venturer who participated in a focus group helped provide perspective on the issue. "The point of Scouting," said the Venturer, "is not what you wear to meetings or to special events. Scouting is about learning and having fun." 

Let’s keep her words front and centre as Scouts Canada addresses the uniform issue. 

Yours in Scouting,

Sam Elsworth
National Commissioner 

